UNIVERSIDADE DE SÃO PAULO INSTITUTO DE RELAÇÕES INTERNACIONAIS

CRISTIANE RIBEIRO PEREIRA

Gender bias in Brazil's response to covid-19: evaluating the reception of WHO/PAHO recommendations

CRISTIANE RIBEIRO PEREIRA

Versão Corrigida

Gender bias in Brazil's response to covid-19: evaluating the reception of WHO/PAHO recommendations

Dissertação apresentada ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Relações Internacionais do Instituto de Relações Internacionais da Universidade de São Paulo, para a obtenção do título de Mestre em Ciências.

Orientadora: Profa. Dra. Deisy de Freitas de Lima Ventura

Autorizo a reprodução e divulgação total ou parcial deste trabalho, por qualquer meio convencional ou eletrônico, para fins de estudo e pesquisa, desde que citada a fonte.

Catalogação na publicação Seção Técnica de Biblioteca Instituto de Relações Internacionais da Universidade de São Paulo

Pereira, Cristiane Ribeiro

Gender bias in Brazil's response to covid-19: evaluating the reception of WHO/PAHO recommendations / Cristiane Ribeiro Pereira; orientadora: Deisy de Freitas Lima Ventura. – São Paulo, 2023. 30 p.

Dissertação (Mestrado) – Instituto de Relações Internacionais. Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, 2023.

 Covid-19 2. Desigualdade de gênero 3. Saúde global 4. Feminismo interseccional 5. Organização Mundial da Saúde 6. Organização Pan-Americana de Saúde 1. Ventura, Deisy de Freitas Lima, orient. II. Título.

CDD - 614

Responsável: Maria Marta Nascimento - CRB-8/6200

Acknowledgements

First, we thank The São Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP) for funding this research through Grant #2020/16154-0¹. Special thanks to all interviewees, who kindly shared their points of view about the covid-19 pandemic. We would also like to thank the teams that worked in compiling the policies adopted during the pandemic, especially the Oxford Covid-19 Government Response Tracker (OxCGRT) and the "Rights in the Pandemic" project of the Research Center on Sanitary Law from the University of São Paulo (CEPEDISA/USP). Finally, we thank the professors who revised this work before we could submit it: Gabriela Lotta, Denise Pimenta, João Nunes, and Lara Selis.

¹ Grant #2020/16154-0, São Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP). The authors are responsible for all the opinions, hypotheses, conclusions, and recommendations expressed in this material and do not necessarily reflect the FAPESP perspective on the matter.

Gender bias in Brazil's response to covid-19: evaluating the reception of WHO/PAHO recommendations

ABSTRACT

Here, we present a comprehensive analysis investigating the potential gender bias in global and Brazilian responses to the covid-19 pandemic. Our primary objective was to evaluate the extent to which the World Health Organization (WHO) and the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO) considered the needs and perspectives of women in their key recommendations. Additionally, we aimed to determine the level of adherence of the Brazilian public authorities to these recommendations. Drawing upon insights from feminist literature on Global Health, we have identified relevant topics and intersectional considerations that inform our analysis of the recommendations provided by international organisations (IOs) and subsequent public policies. By employing content analysis techniques, we describe the recommendations issued by WHO/PAHO throughout 2020, along with an examination of the actions taken by the Brazilian executive branch. In the later stages of our research, we prioritised the triangulation of various documents and information complemented by semi-structured interviews. This approach enabled us to select pertinent evidence that effectively addressed our central question regarding gender bias.

KEYWORDS

covid-19, gender inequality, global health, intersectionality, World Health Organization, Pan-American Health Organization

RESUMO

O artigo investiga um possível viés de gênero nas respostas globais e brasileiras à pandemia de covid-19. Seu principal objetivo foi avaliar em que medida a Organização Mundial da Saúde (OMS) e a Organização Pan-Americana da Saúde (OPAS) levaram em conta as necessidades e perspectivas das mulheres em suas principais recomendações. Além disso, buscamos determinar o nível de adesão das autoridades públicas brasileiras a essas recomendações. Com base em insights da literatura feminista sobre Saúde Global, identificamos tópicos relevantes e considerações interseccionais que informam nossa análise das recomendações fornecidas por organizações internacionais (OIs) e políticas públicas subsequentes. Ao empregar técnicas de análise de conteúdo, descrevemos as recomendações emitidas pela OMS/OPAS ao longo de 2020, juntamente com um exame das ações tomadas pelo poder executivo brasileiro. Nas etapas posteriores da pesquisa, priorizamos a triangulação de vários documentos e informações, complementados por entrevistas semiestruturadas. Essa abordagem permitiu selecionar evidências que permitem responder nossa questão central sobre a existência de um viés de gênero.

PALAVRAS-CHAVE

covid-19, desigualdade de gênero, saúde global, interseccionalidade, Organização Mundial da Saúde, Organização Panamericana da Saúde

1. Introduction

This paper presents some of the results of an investigation aimed at identifying whether there was a gender bias in the international response to the covid-19 pandemic. We focus on the World Health Organization (WHO) and Pan American Health Organization (PAHO) recommendations for 2020. The specific case study is Brazil, as we seek to observe how gender-related issues appear in these organizations' advice and their impact on Brazilian authorities.

Until July 2020, only 2% of the articles mentioning covid-19 covered issues related to race/ethnicity, gender, or intersectionality¹. At the same time, 56% of the publications that addressed sexual and reproductive rights emphasized pregnancy and delivery of babies, but not contraception and abortion. Domestic violence is another theme that the authors considered overlooked.

In recent epidemics, authors in feminist literature have been exposing agents on global health failure to address gender-related issues in emergencies. Among these authors, the concept of "tyranny of the urgent" has gained popularity to debate how the focus on biological dynamics during emergencies usually leads to the neglect of structural factors and their consequences on vulnerable groups².

The dynamics of health governance based on biological indicators often produce a masculinist bias in combating health emergencies, particularly because women are socially responsible for caring services. Gender is a significant factor in the social division of labour, so care may also be unpaid and invisible work that benefits some individuals and institutions monetarily; public investment in social security policies and infrastructure tends to reduce this care burden, and the opposite is also true³. Therefore, neglecting care burden consequences affects both women's capacity to invest in themselves, and the sustainability of the health system, creating harmful effects at both the individual and collective levels.

In an article presenting a case study of the Social Enterprise Network for Development (SEND) Sierra Leone, during the Ebola outbreak, Julia Smith poses some questions that can be useful in detecting whether there is a gender bias in public policies during health emergencies: "Do policies consider the differing roles and experiences of men, women, and other social groups? Do they aim to maintain the status quo or promote gender transformation? (...) Do policies recognize how gender norms impact the healthcare roles men and women fulfil during an outbreak? Do they support or exploit unpaid care work?" (p. 358)⁴.

In this study, we aim to answer these questions by adopting a framework of main themes regarding women rights and the concept of intersectionality. Studies based on an intersectional approach seek to reflect about inequalities, such as racism, misogyny, classicism, and ableism⁵. These forms of oppression are not analysed separately but as dynamic axes of subordination that interact collectively and in individuals' lives. Therefore, each government policy affects these dynamics, even if authorities do not reflect on their consequences.

Next, we introduce the literature used to interpret the data by discussing experiences from recent epidemics, such as Ebola (2014), Zika (2016) and covid-19 (2020-2021). We argue that the international system, divided into sovereign states, allows governments to prioritize courses of action aligned with the authorities' ideological bias. Often, this results in favouring the free-market agenda to the detriment of vulnerable groups' necessities, especially women. Even if the activities that these groups perform in precarious jobs are considered "essential".

1.1. Epidemics history: the economy must go on and women as "shock absorbers"

Since the beginning of health diplomacy around the 16th century, sovereign states have prioritized international trade during outbreaks⁶. Nowadays, the neoliberalism is part of a deep core of beliefs in Global Health, resulting in "individualization of risk and responsibility for health" (p. 163)⁷. Therefore, the current international system favours governments that focus on maintaining trade and goods circulation.

Establishing the economy as a priority for sovereign states during the pandemic demonstrates how Foucault's concept of biopower works. This power is characterized by the ability to define who can live or die, and by controlling the conditions of life and death. This power is not only expressed by the monopoly on the legal use of force, but also by the management of the material conditions of existence⁸. It includes controlling access to "public health, basic sanitation, transport and supply networks, and public safety" (p. 70) so that the absence of these services would be a way of letting oneself die. Racism is one of the main tools in defining who should live or die, having its root in colonial power and creating another form to exercise biopower through necropolitics, the celebrated concept developed by Achille Mbembe⁹.

Thus, when sovereign states refuse or neglect advice aimed at protecting human rights, these states use their biopower to define who should live or die. Economic maintenance requires human sacrifice, both from those who will die from neglect and from those who will keep the machine running at the expense of their quality of life and protection. Vulnerable groups tend

to play the role of being left to die, especially women, black and indigenous people, people with disabilities, and the lower classes.

The feminist literature on Global Health indicates that ignoring outbreak effects on gender is a global trend, expressed in the tendency to reduce women to their reproductive roles. Women's unpaid work as caregivers may be invisible, but their performance is crucial for maintaining the health system as a whole 10. Thus, in times of crisis, women act as "shock absorbers," engaging in functions of care and well-being when the state, employer, or individual can no longer or refuse to pay for these services.

Immediate health problems and the tendency to focus on women in their reproductive roles resulted in health programs that do not address the marginalization of these women; there is a disconnection between international public health advice and experiences of structural gender inequality². Therefore, authorities should consider the social determinants of health in the early stages of an epidemic. Women may be in the risk group but do not participate in the decision-making process at all levels of national and international responses.

Global health agents failed to assess the unequal impact of emergencies on women, by focusing too much on a securitizing and masculine emergency vocabulary and prioritizing a biological approach of "prevention, detection, and response" (p. 2) ¹¹. Meanwhile, women are at the forefront not only because of their role in their family and community, but also as professionals in the health system. Consequently, they are in a strategic position to participate in the planning of surveillance and prevention policies.

During the Zika epidemic in Brazil, some authors criticized the government strategy to focus on the vector, the mosquito $Aedes \ aegypti$, instead of previous structural issues¹². The news and the government used pictures of children and their families to create a sense of risk around the epidemic, often represented in the maternal figure with a baby in her arms. The epidemic's cause was the long-lasting Brazilian enemy, the mosquito, even if congenital Zika syndrome mainly affected women from specific profiles considering the places they live, their social class, and race. The majority of reported cases were from lower-class families in Northeast Brazil $(p.1)^{13}$.

In Brazil, meanwhile, colonial history has created a social context in which black women are usually the most affected by the neglect of structural problems and responsibility to care. It is closely related to tools of social control and stereotypes that classify black women as naturally abnegated and submissive. Regarding black women, gender and race interact to reinforce stereotypes of servitude¹⁴.

These stereotypes contribute to normalizing racism, sexism, and poverty, so that social injustices seem inevitable and part of everyday life ¹⁵, ¹⁶. In the United States, this mechanism is expressed in the *mammy* figure, while in Brazil it appears as the Black Mother (Mãe Preta) role, both of which contribute to reinforcing the notion of selfless care and submission.

We could also mention Hill Collins work on the *mother depending on the State*, a controlling image used to judge single mothers as lazy for raising their children receiving social benefits. In Brazil, a similar case occurs with female beneficiaries from social programs such as Bolsa Família (an income distribution program) and BPC (an income program granted to the elderly and people with disabilities), both of which benefit families affected by the Zika epidemic. This mindset persisted during the covid-19 pandemic in discussions on the state's role in guaranteeing social security for vulnerable people.

A study on the growing poverty in some Latin American countries during the covid-19 pandemic demonstrated that the pandemic's economic impact hit members of the middle class, black, brown, and indigenous people the hardest¹⁷. Despite this, several countries in the region prioritized the economy instead of strengthening their health systems¹⁸. Brazil is one of the examples, a choice justified by conservative and neoliberal ideals of individual responsibility for health issues, using notions of nationalism allied to the idea of sovereignty and toxic masculinity.

This neglect of public health, even in the face of pandemic effects on more vulnerable groups, demonstrates that some lives are worth more than others in Brazil. Brazilian society delimits racial roles very precisely: whites have access to goods, services, and leisure, while blacks and browns have precarious subsistence conditions, often in slums or outskirts, without health, education, or security services. Lélia Gonzales affirms that racism is part of a Brazilian cultural neurosis, and the intersection between gender roles and racism produces violence against black women in a particular way. Women were "overrepresented in in the economy most affected sectors during the pandemic, including informal and precarious work", while "in Brazil, black people are 40% more likely to die from covid-19 than white people" (p. 9-10)¹⁹. Unpaid care work is one of the main factors that explains the precariousness of these women's living conditions.

Next, we discuss the methods used in this study. Before that, some considerations: we understand that there is some focus on the experience of cis women, which occurs partly because of the authors' research expertise and partly because of the documents themselves. This is the first important observation: most treat gender discussions through a binarist lens, some by explaining that it is helpful from a biological-epidemiological point of view²⁰, others by assuming that some themes are only of interest to cis-women. This issue should be addressed in future studies.

1.2. Research methods

In this study, we used qualitative content analysis techniques to analyse the data, first by searching for evidence in public databases with predetermined descriptors within a period limit²¹. The selection process included several documents, such as reports, press releases, interviews, news, norms, ordinances, laws, decrees, and provisional measures. Subsequently, we establish a framework with analytical categories to classify the information contained in these documents. In the last stages, the feminist literature on Global Health and the interviews helped us interpret the data.

The descriptors used to search in PAHO and WHO digital libraries were: "covid-19"; "Coronavirus," also "covid-19+gender", and "covid-19+women". We set the year 2020 as a time limit to concentrate on the first recommendations and efforts, considering that urgency should not justify postponing dealing with gender-related issues. At this stage, there was enough information to set an analytical framework, including themes with the greatest impact on women during the pandemic. We formulated this framework using feminist literature on Global Health, by guidance of Clare Wenham²²,²³,²⁴. The final categories to discuss the impact of the pandemic on women are as follows:

Themes with impact on women	Intersectionality related topics
Closures of schools and kindergartens Financial support or tax relief Informational campaigns Political participation Domestic violence Sexual and Reproductive Rights	Race/ethnicity Disability Local of residency Religion Sexual Orientation Socioeconomic status Gender identity

² PAHO digital library website: https://iris.paho.org/ WHO digital library website: https://apps.who.int/iris/

Workplaces closure (schools, kindergartens, beauty salons, services in general)
Women's Health
Health professionals
Care for the vulnerable (children, elderly, unpaid care)

When collecting documents related to the Brazilian government, we used two databases: the Oxford covid-19 Government Response Tracker (OxCGRT) and the Rights in the Pandemic Project from the Centre for Studies and Research on Sanitary Law (CEPEDISA from the Public Health Faculty at USP). In the CEPEDISA database, we selected documents classified by researchers as policies that affected women. In both databases, we selected evidence related to the themes in the main framework. We focused on documents that cited gender-related issues during the pandemic. Finally, we read 65 documents from PAHO, 22 from WHO, and 58 related to the Brazilian response.

2. Results

At the beginning of the pandemic, despite President Jair Bolsonaro's opposition, state governments took the initiative to establish social distancing and support policies, many of which used the WHO emergency declaration to justify it²⁵. Governors decreed the closure of several establishments with public contact, such as schools, cinemas, gyms, malls, parks, and businesses, while only essential services were allowed, such as security, health, transport, and inspection²⁶.

The divergence between President Bolsonaro and state governments regarding what policies should be adopted to respond to the pandemic resulted in a lawsuit in the Federal Supreme Court (STF)²⁷. The STF determined that the president could only establish benefits and actions of national interest, but it was up to the mayors and governors to define local regulations. From then on, Bolsonaro blamed governors and the STF for the pandemic's consequences, attacking isolation measures. Bolsonaro used to say that he was doing that in the name of a metaphorical family man who should have the right to bring food to his family.

Bolsonaro eventually adopted a denialist stance, recommending chloroquine as a miracle solution to treat and preventing covid-19. Several experts with experience in fighting viral infections criticized his stance. Meanwhile, Bolsonaro advocated a type of "herd immunity" strategy, in which everyone should catch the virus to develop antibodies, even if the "weakest" die²⁸.

On several occasions, Bolsonaro and representatives of his government attacked WHO's credibility, even claiming that Brazil was a sovereign state and therefore owed no explanations to the organization²⁹. However, the government allowed PAHO and WHO representatives to circulate in the health ministry building and used to refer to the organizations in various standards and guides published during the period. Several times, the preamble of decrees, laws, and ordinances cited the WHO's declaration of emergency.

WHO reports that it has produced dozens of documents throughout the pandemic, always aiming to collect and analyse research data and guide Member States³⁰. According to the organization, they used several platforms to disseminate its content, such as publishing it online and distributing it on networks. However, WHO claims that only 40% of confirmed cases of covid-19 in the world had been reported directly to the organization disaggregated by age and sex until May 2020³¹.

WHO experts have evaluated several factors that cause setbacks during the pandemic and reduced access to health services, such as the unexpected volume of patients in health facilities, social isolation, and overload of professionals. However, in addition to these factors, they understand that other issues should be considered, such as insufficient human and financial investment, lack of adequate information, and the advancement of fundamentalist sectors opposed to secularism and inclusion policies²⁰.

In a report on the response to the pandemic, PAHO also understood that gender dimensions have not received due attention²⁰. Some countries already have the institutional capacity to consider gender and introduce policies in that sense. However, countries with more conservatively biased governments focused more on epidemiological criteria and emergency measures (p. 37). Accordingly, the organization understands that gender received attention in issues that generated greater visibility, such as domestic violence, but lacked visibility in other areas.

The WHO and PAHO assessment of the progress of conservative groups aligns with feminist literature on Global Health. There is a relationship between Christian conservatism and neoliberalism in Latin America, evident in the antagonistic reaction to recent advances in human rights³². Bolsonaro and his supporters primarily targeted sexual and reproductive rights. Around 2011, when Bolsonaro was only a deputy, he made a campaign against what he used to call a "kit-gay" – some informational materials regarding sexuality the government would distribute in schools.

Bolsonaro and his allies mobilized against LGBT+ and gender agendas that they call "gender ideology," striving to eliminate any mention of policies to protect these groups. This position has been reflected in the Brazilian foreign policy, which not only barred dialogue with feminist movements, but also carried out an equipping of bodies responsible for the formulation of foreign policy by ultraconservative groups and sectors opposed to the rights of women, the LGBTQI+ population and the debate on sexual orientation and gender identity³³. The business class endorsed this posture because they saw Bolsonaro as an opportunity to place the economist Paulo Guedes in the Ministry of Economy, who advocates for neoliberal reforms, such as reducing public expenditure, reviewing labour rights, and advancing the privatization of public services. This relationship of mutual support between conservatism and neoliberalism intersects in the defence of "family values" since placing all responsibility under the families contributes to exempting the state from the austerity agenda that reduces social benefits³². We evaluate the consequences of this in the following sections.

2.1. Women as "shock absorbers" on covid-19 pandemic

2.1.1. Responsibility to care

Concerning care, both WHO³¹ and PAHO³⁴ consider the extra workload women would have during the pandemic and its possible consequences. Both mention that the states should meet some needs, such as addressing the reduction in access to income³⁴; providing financial support and training for health professionals³⁵; incorporating the community into planning care policies³⁵; preventing substance abuse by caregivers³⁶; psychosocial support to families and caregivers³⁵; transportation services to guarantee access to vaccines²⁰; establishment of support networks³⁵; involving men in family responsibilities³⁷; facilitating access to food outside of schools, support for students and teachers in online classes, and preventing online violence³⁸.

The evidence evaluated in this sample demonstrates that the Brazilian government's recommendations are limited to protocols with some few exceptions. Brazilian authorities acknowledge how the pandemic affects more vulnerable groups, such as women, black and indigenous peoples, and people with disabilities, among others. However, the Brazilian response focused on disseminating information about existing public services.

Public authorities recommended that public officials and families adopt sanitary protocols, social isolation, and community solidarity measures. There is some financial support for purchasing equipment, but the authorities have focused on proposing procedures for maintaining school life and food distribution. Women's responsibility for care is acknowledged

but only as a group at risk. We did not find any evidence of an invitation to participate in government care planning.

In April, the Ministry of Health released the National Contingency Plan for the Care of the Institutionalised Elderly Person in the covid-19 Pandemic, in which they recognised that most deaths came from the elderly³⁹. In the same month, the Secretariat of Primary Health Care released another technical statement concerning care in Long-Term Institutions for the Elderly (ILPI)⁴⁰. Both technical guides aiming to inform how to adopt sanitary protocols at this kind of institution.

In April, the Ministry of Health and PAHO jointly launched a campaign to promote mental health in the context of the covid-19 pandemic⁴¹. PAHO disclosed videos to specific target audiences, such as health professionals, caregivers of the elderly and children, and the general population. Following the same pattern, the Ministry of Health released an animated short video and comic book to guide children about the pandemic⁴². In addition, the Ministry of Women, Family, and Human Rights created a website with guidance on covid-19 for people with rare conditions, disabilities, and their caregivers⁴³.

Also in April, the Ministry of Health released the National Contingency Plan for the Care of Institutionalized Elderly Persons in the covid-19 Pandemic³⁹. In this document, the ministry established some objectives and lines of action for the protection of the elderly, including early identification of cases, active search for sick people through Primary Health Care (PHC), promotion of appropriate isolation measures, preclinical care over the SUS telephone number, and distribution of PPE equipment following ANVISA and WHO guidelines.

In July 2020, the National Secretariat for Social Assistance of the Ministry of Citizenship, made a series of technical recommendations for maintaining social assistance services during the pandemic⁴⁴. This ordinance mentions priority groups, such as low-income families, women with a history of domestic violence, homeless people, the elderly, and people with disabilities.

In September, the federal government published a guide with health protocols to prevent infection by covid-19 in schools reopening. The secretary also provides resources for purchasing equipment and hygiene products such as face masks⁴⁵. Among these recommendations, they suggest that schools create different shifts to stagger the entry and exit

of students. They also recommended contacting the families of students with comorbidities to assess their return.

In the same month, the National Fund for the Development of Education published a guide with recommendations for implementing a national school meal plan when returning to classes⁴⁶. The document is a partnership between the Ministry of Health, the National Health Surveillance Agency (ANVISA), and the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), among other health institutions. These recommendations include sanitary protocols to reduce transmission throughout food distribution and feeding time.

2.1.2. Access to the job market and income losses

Isolation in Brazil began in March 2020, service shopping centres were closed by local determination throughout the country, and only essential businesses remained open, such as supermarkets, bakeries, pharmacies, and hospitals. In some states, the police could intervene in large gatherings and fine open establishments⁴⁷.

Since the beginning of the pandemic, WHO and PAHO have recommended financial support measures for women affected by the closures and reduced access to the informal labour market. The recommendations involved programs to reduce debt with banks, pay rent, income redistribution policies, and paid leave³⁴. They also recommend direct compensation for informal workers, discouragement of mass layoffs, subsidies for purchasing food, support for the unemployed, access to mental health services, redressing unpaid work, and reducing the wage gap between men and³⁸ women²⁰.

WHO and PAHO advocate that governments should economically empower vulnerable women, including direct compensation for formal and informal workers, especially health professionals and housekeepers³⁴. PAHO required particular attention to informal communities and settlements, where most families are low-income and headed by women, not to mention migrants, indigenous, and black people³⁸.

In April 2020, the Presidency of the Republic of Brazil adopted a provisional measure No. 936, establishing the Emergency Program for the Maintenance of Employment and Income⁴⁸. The objective was to preserve employment and income and reduce the social impact of the pandemic. The plan included emergency benefits, working hours, wage reduction, and temporary suspension of employment contracts. The government would pay the aid monthly, but the employees had to reduce their working hours and salaries proportionally. There was an

option to temporarily suspend the employment contract when requested. The program was eventually extended to December 2020⁴⁹.

In April 2020, the president sanctioned Law No. 13.982, establishing rules for granting the Benefit of Continuous Provision (BPC), an aid created to help the elderly and people with disabilities⁵⁰. Under the same law, the president established the Emergency Aid, which would grant BRL 600.00 for three months to workers who were unemployed, small entrepreneurs, or informal workers and did not receive any social aid (except for the Bolsa Família program), inside the personal income limit. The Emergency Aid was extended twice, first in June 2020, for two instalments of BRL 600 (resulting in five instalments in total), and then in September 2020, for four instalments of BRL 300 reais⁵¹.

The Emergency aid was one of the main support measures for low-income people affected by the pandemic, as inequality and poverty rates reached a historically low level and restrained a drop in GDP in 2020⁵². To some degree, the policy considered inequalities in the effects of the pandemic on women by offering double monetary assistance to single parents, teenage mothers, and favouring women when in line in the family to receive aid.

The Emergency Program for the Maintenance of Employment and Income also represented some level of care towards the loss of income by the population. One of its principles was to guarantee employment for the same period applied in the program, which benefited pregnant women. Simultaneously, the government expanded access to the BPC, a historical demand from families and caregivers of people with disabilities. People in more vulnerable situations were also considered in the decision to allow states to use the National Social Assistance Fund, focusing on female victims of domestic violence, minority ethnic groups, People with Disabilities, and people who lives in the street⁵³.

However, the adopted policies did not consider alternatives for tax relief, except for reducing electricity tariffs⁵⁴. They also failed to address the historical inequalities that women face in the labour market, such as lower wages and informality. These policies reflected little or nothing on the consequences of making women responsible for care, such as increased spending on supplies, food and medicine; mental health; access to education, and other forms of personal development. In particular, these policies did not consider racial intersections in reducing access to income during the pandemic, although they have some merit in mitigating their effects.

It is worth mentioning that Congress implemented emergency aid despite Bolsonaro wanting a modest version of the program and opposing extending the benefit⁵⁵. In addition, the Ministry of Women, Family, and Human Rights, commanded by Damares Alves, spent only 5.4% of the budget to protect women in 2020, the year of the pandemic⁵⁶. In an interview, the president of the Brazilian Union of Women (UBM), Vanja Santos, alerted us to the National Health Council's complaint about the inappropriate use of resources by the government, which culminated in the Repassa Já! (Transfer the Federal Funds now!) movement⁵⁷.

An economic downturn was possible after Emergency Aid, so expanding income distribution policies was necessary to avoid setbacks in the battle against gender and racial inequalities. It was also necessary creating credit policies for micro and small companies headed by women and fostering digital transition⁵⁸.

As for the Emergency Employment and Income Maintenance Program, evidence shows that the program scope was not as broad as expected. An estimated 59% of small companies had to stop their activities during the pandemic, while 15% of the companies surveyed did not know or had never heard of the programme⁵⁹. The pandemic hit the ventures of black people the hardest – while the activities of white men fell by around 4% in the second quarter of 2020, black people establishments dropped 13%, and specifically establishments from black women fell 16% ⁶⁰.

2.1.3. Informational campaigns

PAHO recommended using information campaigns to guide the population on adequate protection measures, such as social isolation and the adoption of health protocols, also to help with the anxiety around the disease⁶¹. The organization requested attention to cultural differences and the needs of different groups, such as pregnant women, the elderly, children, indigenous peoples, afro-descendants, and other ethnic groups⁶². They also recommended offering channels through which the public could contact health services and participate in actions to combat pandemics⁶³.

In this regard, we argue that the measures adopted by the Brazilian government were insufficient. In March 2020, the Ministry of Health disclosed media materials to help spread information regarding the coronavirus to be used online, on the radio, and on TV⁶⁴. In addition, the Ministry of Health launched an application for cell phones called "Coronavirus-SUS," aiming to raise public awareness about the infection, including how to identify symptoms, prevent protocols, and indicate nearby health units⁶⁵.

However, some campaigns carried out by the Ministry of Health were mediated on social networks to spread false information about the pandemic, including recommending treatments without proven effectiveness. As shown in the examples below:



Caption: Publication made by the Ministry of Health profile on Facebook, on September 28, 2020, about the "early treatment".



Este Tweet violou as Regras do Twitter sobre a publicação de informações enganosas e potencialmente prejudiciais relacionadas à COVID-19. No entanto, o Twitter determinou que pode ser do interesse público que esse Tweet continue

Ministério da Saúde 🤣 @minsaude

acessível. Saiba mais

Caption: Publication made by the Ministry of Health profile on Twitter, on January 12, 2021, about the "early treatment".

There is also evidence that the federal government contributed to anti-vaccine groups⁶⁶ by discrediting vaccines in a political dispute with China⁶⁷. Pregnant women were one of the groups targeted by the anti-vaccine movement. Pregnant women deaths have increased significantly during the pandemic, reaching 40% by 2021⁶⁸. The prospect of developing thrombosis due to the vaccine was one of the biggest fears pregnant women faced during that time⁶⁹.

2.1.4. Health professionals

PAHO and WHO point out that most health professionals are women, which has several implications regarding gender discrimination, including lower wages and overloaded work dynamics⁷⁰. Therefore, they recommended efforts to provide support and training for these professionals, including collecting epidemiological data, guaranteeing labour rights, inclusion in the decision-making process at high levels, and distributing equipment with other essential resources³¹, ²⁰. In Brazil, although the government stated that it prioritized health professionals, we did not identify broad-ranging national policies to support the category or any measure that considered gender inequality among these professionals.

In April 2020, the Ministry of Citizenship published Ordinance No. 366, which established sanitary protocols to prevent the contamination of social workers responsible for the Happy Child/Early Childhood Program⁷¹. In the same month, the Secretariat of Primary Health Care released guidelines regarding Community Agents (ACs) during the pandemic, including the importance of social distancing, mask use, and hygiene protocols⁷².

In July, the president sanctioned Law No. 14,023, which determined measures to preserve the health of essential professionals and control the spread of the virus while maintaining public order⁷³. The government also promised to distribute materials and personal protective equipment (PPE) recommended by the ANVISA agency to health professionals. Finally, health professionals should be a priority in testing and treatment.

2.1.5. Political participation

WHO and PAHO advocated for including women in response preparedness, similar to other vulnerable groups, such as afro-descendants, indigenous peoples, people with disabilities, and LGBT+⁷⁰, ³⁴. To this end, they suggest some solutions, such as remote contact and meetings

with community leaders and social movements⁶². These dialogues should consider cultural differences in the conception of life and death, and sometimes adapt to the local language. They were concerned with including women community leaders who have proven to be crucial for the resilience of some communities during the pandemic³⁷.

Unfortunately, we did not find any measures taken in this regard by the federal government. In an interview, Vanja Santos warned us that the federal government removed several spaces for participation, including councils and forums. In addition, during the covid-19 CPI, epidemiologist Pedro Hallal denounced government representatives censored data on the effects of the pandemic on black and indigenous people⁷⁴. The data showed that indigenous people were five times more likely to die and black people were twice as likely to die than white people. This information was part of the Epi-covid-19 report, a partnership between the Ministry of Health and Federal University of Pelotas (UFPel). However, the federal government cancelled this partnership.

The data indicate that black communities called *quilombolas* were four times more likely to die than white people living in urban centres⁷⁵. However, community leaders denounced the government for neglecting to disclose reliable data and the distribution of vaccines in quilombolas communities⁷⁶. Some communities had to make legal demands to be heard, such as the National Coordination for the Articulation of Rural Black Quilombola Communities (Conaq), which filed a lawsuit in the Supreme Court requesting the government to favour quilombolas in the vaccination. The same occurred with quilombola communities in the state of Alagoas, which filed lawsuits complaining about the bureaucracy required to vaccinate⁷⁷.

Finally, the Attorney General's Office (PGR) urged the Federal Supreme Court (STF) to define a healthcare plan for quilombola communities setting a deadline⁷⁷. In April 2021, the Ministry of Women, Family, and Human Rights published the Plan to Combat the covid-19 Pandemic among Traditional Peoples and Communities, including quilombolas and indigenous peoples⁷⁸.

2.2. Pandemic impact on women's health

2.2.1. Domestic violence

PAHO and WHO recommended that services to combat domestic violence should be considered essential during an emergency because of the risks caused by the stress of isolation, aggravated in cases of substance abuse³¹, ³⁵, ³⁷, ⁶³. Public services, especially health professionals,

should be instructed to recognize signs of violence in people who seek help⁷⁰. Protection mechanisms could be innovative and incorporate technology and ways to call for help outside police stations, such as pharmacies and supermarket signs, or even involve schools and the community in surveillance and support³⁴,³⁸.

We believe that measures to combat gender violence during the pandemic were insufficient. The list of essential services included domestic violence support and innovative legal mechanisms to expand protective protocols⁷⁹. However, the guidelines for public institutes were largely protocol-based and did not consider broad communication campaigns, professional training, or community involvement. According to the Brazilian Public Security Forum, as requested by the World Bank, the number of femicides in Brazil increased by 22.2% in 12 Brazilian states between March and April 2020⁸⁰.

2.2.2. Sexual and reproductive rights

The PAHO and WHO recommendations encompass several themes related to sexual and reproductive rights. First, they stated that services aimed at guaranteeing these rights are essential during a pandemic, including access to resources for reproductive planning, prevention of STIs, and pregnancy termination in cases already permitted by law ⁸¹,⁸²,⁸³. They mention how the emergency period imposes a series of dangers for people who suffer from gender discrimination, such as reduced access to contraceptives, vulnerability to sexual violence, and reduced access to guidance and abortion services³⁴,³⁷.

The same concerns pregnant women, who should have access to prenatal care and humanized deliveries, considering caesarean sections should only happen with medical advice and in case of need⁸⁴,⁸⁵,⁸³. In addition, WHO has released a guide on breastfeeding, stating that breastfeeding is a priority and recommending that women receive psychosocial and practical breastfeeding support, even if they or their babies have confirmed covid-19 infection⁸⁶.

Both WHO and PAHO recommended that these services should be guaranteed, even if remotely, including psychosocial support; campaigns to reduce teenage pregnancy; means to return social life and autonomy regarding their life⁸⁷. PAHO also guided states regarding the risk of death of pregnant women during childbirth due to haemorrhage. They signed an agreement with the National Association of Private Hospitals (ANAHP)⁸⁸.

In Brazil, however, we identified that support policies for sexual and reproductive rights were insufficient and mostly protocols. Government members and federal entities published several guides and ordinances proposing measures aligned with the WHO and PAHO

recommendations; however, there was little or no material support to implement them. Even in these guidelines, the recommendations mentioned mainly pregnant women and new-borns to the detriment of other topics.

The Brazilian government considered the implementation of telemedicine under Ordinance No. 467 in March 2020⁸⁹. In April 2020⁹⁰, the Secretariat of Primary Health Care released a technical memo on the risks of covid-19 in pregnant women, recommending caution because of the recorded mortality rates. In April 2020, the Secretariat for Primary Health Care published another technical memo with recommendations for deliveries during the pandemic⁹¹.

In June 2020, the Coordination of Women's Health of the Ministry of Health published Technical Memo No. 16/2020, written in collaboration with PAHO⁹². In the memo, ministry technicians mention the emergency declared by the WHO and the meeting promoted by the organization to warn countries about the risks of the pandemic, especially among the most vulnerable groups subjected to social inequalities. Among these groups, there are considerations low-income women and their difficulties in accessing health services.

The memo mentioned that WHO considered access to sexual and reproductive services a priority to reduce unwanted pregnancies and violence against women. Governments should guarantee the distribution of contraceptive methods, a service that is precarious in low-income and middle-income countries. The secretariat was also alert to the increase in maternal morbidity and mortality rates, and the interruption of health services focused on women's health.

The Ministry of Health technicians made some recommendations on what should be considered essential and uninterrupted services:

sexual violence care services; access to emergency contraception; the right of adolescents and women to sexual and reproductive rights, including safe abortion in cases provided by law; prevention and treatment of sexually transmitted infections, including diagnosis and treatment for HIV/AIDS; and, above all, admit contraception as an essential need (author's translation).

Finally, they list concrete actions that the government should take, such as training professionals to deal with cases of violence, monitoring the stock of contraceptive drugs, campaigns on sexual education and assistance services, and the use of telemedicine.

The progressive tone of the memo did not please the top echelon of the Ministry of Health. A few days later, The Ministry of Health, Pazuello, cancelled the memo and fired two coordinators: one from the Women's Health Department and the other from Men's Health⁹³. Bolsonaro called the memo "apocryphal" on social networks, because "it claims the legalisation

of abortion". The Secretariat of Primary Health Care released a memo stating that the technical guidelines of memo No. 16/2020 lacked legitimacy once it did not go through the internal deliberation process.

The CoVida Network (Rede CoVida, 2020) denounces that the technical memos published by the Brazilian government began to reduce assistance to women to the pregnancy cycle (p. 12)⁹⁴. Only in July 2020 did the president sanctioned the law 14.028, in which the prescription of medical or dental drugs for continuous use started to last as long as social distancing was necessary, including contraceptive medicine⁹⁵. In June 2020, the National Health Council (CNS) published a memo condemning the Ministry of Health's attitude towards Memo No. 16/2020 because of the setback it represented for the National Policy for Integral Attention to Women's Health⁹⁶. The National Human Rights Council (CNDH) published a similar memo on June 16, 2020⁹⁷.

Meanwhile, the Ministry of Women, Family, and Human Rights, commanded by Damares Alves, focused on further increasing restrictions for women in accessing sexual and reproductive health, even articulating themselves in international far-right networks⁹⁸. Regarding the right to information, the Ministry of Health only addressed women to recommend postponing pregnancies, supposedly because of the severity of the P1 variant in pregnant women⁹⁹.

Access to hospitals that performed abortion procedures was reduced or stopped during some periods. In a survey carried out by the NGO Artigo 19, AzMina magazine, and Portal Gênero e Número, they contacted 76 hospitals that used to offer abortion services, and only 55% of them maintained the service during the pandemic¹⁰⁰. The authors of the CoVida Network (Rede CoVida, 2020) reported that the Brazilian government did not mention the topic after the controversy surrounding Technical Memo No. 16/2020.

However, in the first months of the pandemic, low and middle-income countries recorded higher maternal death rates than other European and Asian countries¹⁰¹. Women with comorbidities were at greater risk, and the literature indicates that black women were even more affected.

In addition, in an interview¹⁰², Daphne Rattner mentions the change in the Pregnant Woman's Handbook, made in 2022 in Ordinance 715, April 4, 2022¹⁰³. In the ordinance published, the government announced that the former Stork Network would be replaced by the Maternal and Child Care Network (RAMI), bringing about changes in the care approach,

especially concerning the composition of the care team. From then on, the work of obstetricians would become a priority to the detriment of other health professionals, such as obstetric nurses, which meant taking part of pregnant women's autonomy.

In August, in Memo No. 15, The Secretariat of Primary Care published a guide on breastfeeding in the context of transmission of flu-like illness. The secretariat reaffirmed that there was no evidence of covid-19 transmission via breastfeeding, which is why they corroborated the WHO guidance to maintain contact between mother and child, especially during the first hour of life. In November 2020¹⁰⁴, the then-Minister of Health, Eduardo Pazuello, instituted an ordinance to establish a financial incentive for states and municipalities to acquire equipment for health establishments that assisted pregnant women and new-borns.

In March 2021, the Ministry of Health published a memo with guidelines for what the government called "early drug treatment" for patients diagnosed with covid-19¹⁰⁵. In the preamble, the ministry made several considerations about the state of scientific knowledge regarding the effects of covid-19 on pregnant women. However, several studies have already pointed out that pregnant women do not have a higher risk of miscarriage due to covid-19, and that the clinical characteristics of this group were similar to those of non-pregnant women. They claim that: "low doses of chloroquine are used for the prophylaxis of malaria in pregnancy" (p. 4)¹⁰⁵. They continued to argue that there are no contraindications for the use of hydroxychloroquine during pregnancy.

2.2.3. Women's health

On this topic, WHO and PAHO have made several recommendations concerning the possible gender bias in the care of women during the pandemic. To deal with this, they suggested supporting and training health professionals, especially nurses⁷⁰; attention to situations that affect women's autonomy in decisions about their well-being³¹; gender considerations in vaccination campaigns¹⁰⁶; collecting disaggregated data by sex³⁷; psychosocial support, and maintaining other campaigns to combat conditions that particularly affect women¹⁰⁷.

Once again, the federal government's response to this issue was incipient, focusing mainly on the dissemination of care protocols. On the one hand, they inform about the symptoms and protocols to prevent the spread of the virus in health services and recommend the maintenance of urgent consultations and treatments. On the other hand, there are no specific

programs for the most vulnerable groups, support policies and training for health professionals, or attention to possible biases in care, among others.

In April 2020, the Ministry of Health released a technical memo regarding remote medical appointments that focused on women's health during the pandemic¹⁰⁸. In this memo, they stated that the Primary Health Care/Family Health Strategy (APS) should be the users' first contact with the SUS, and during the pandemic, these services would be crucial for the early identification of cases of infection by covid-19.

2.3. Interviews: social movements, experts and PAHO staff

We interviewed specialists about gender issues in health to discuss their perceptions of gender biases during the pandemic. Vanja Santos is the president of the Brazilian Union of Women (UBM) and a member of the National Health Council (CNS). Vanja assessed that the required social distancing during the pandemic reduced the possibility of social movements to make demands on the street, so the federal government took the opportunity to attack women's rights. Among the setbacks that affect women's lives, the interviewee highlighted the changes in the pregnant woman's booklet and the policy of access to contraceptive methods and abortion. She argues that the government made decisions without extensive discussion with social movements. In fact, public authorities choose to favour conservative groups.

We also interviewed Estela Aquino, a retired professor from the Federal University of Bahia, who is also the vice president of the Brazilian Collective Health Association (ABRASCO) and a member of the executive coordination CoVida Network – Science, Information and Solidarity, a scientific collaboration project on the covid-19 pandemic. Estela understands that there are some contradictions in the performance of international organizations. On the one hand, they are influenced by biomedical literature that tends to naturalize the difference between the sexes. On the other hand, organizations such as WHO and PAHO, together with feminist women's movements, warned about the risks of the pandemic on gender issues.

The third interviewee was Daphne Rattner, professor at the University of Brasília and president of the Network for the Humanization of Childbirth and Birth-ReHuNa, and a member of the board of the International MotherBaby Childbirth Organization. Rattner recognizes that she has not participated in many PAHO initiatives recently and even considers it prudent to deal separately with PAHO and WHO. Based on her observations during the pandemic, she understood that PAHO depends on the collaboration of the Ministry of Health, which is why

they try not to alienate the government. Thus, when the government moved away from issues related to sexual and reproductive rights, the organization would not have stood out in promoting the agenda.

Finally, we interviewed a PAHO official from the Washington Office, who requested anonymity in his responses. In his day-to-day work, he observed several situations in which women assumed leadership roles in health emergencies, in local communities, and inside the agency. Therefore, he understands that PAHO has transparent positions on gender, ethnic minorities, and people with disabilities, among other human rights issues.

In this way, the organization would take all possible measures to deal with gender equality during health emergencies, which also occurred during the covid pandemic. He is unaware of any situation in which the organization has deliberately avoided dealing with gender-related issues, but clarifies that they do not impose any position, considering that their counterpart is usually the national Ministry of Health.

3. Conclusion

In this paper, we argue that an international system divided into sovereign states allows governments to prioritize authorities' ideological bias instead of the interests of vulnerable groups. Therefore, neglect in health emergencies does not occur only due to low material capacity but also due to government priorities.

In 2020, a marketing and neoliberal agenda competed for dominance in the Brazilian health sector by advocating austerity policies and the privatization of public services. The consequences of reducing public expenditure mostly affected women socially responsible for care, as demonstrated by the Zika epidemic. Feminist literature on Global Health adverts how unpaid care work is essential for maintaining the economy and health systems. However, women's capabilities have limitations as recent health emergencies have been highlighting.

Feminist literature has used the concept of tyranny of the urgent to demonstrate how responses to health emergencies tend to overlook gender bias in health by focusing only on epidemiological aspects. However, we are not sure that concept explains the Brazilian neglect towards gender issues. In Brazil, the priority was to maintain the economic system to the detriment of human life as a whole, a strategy that could only be possible in a country already embedded in a necropolitical culture.

The context for Bolsonaro's rise results from years of practice by economic sectors interested in fiscal austerity in collusion with conservative groups opposing progressive

policies. Therefore, we argue that Brazil had the human and material capacity to meet the various challenges posed by the pandemic, including those related to gender, but the government choose not to do it. It is evident from the documents that there were officials in the government, mainly the Ministry of Health, who knew what to do. However, these officials were hounded and silenced.

The evidence demonstrates that even officials who stayed in the government lacked the moral and material support to implement appropriate policies. President Bolsonaro's friends gradually dominated all the key positions in the ministries to promote a conservative agenda. Social participation occurred mainly through judicial demands and congressional pressure, including vaccination and emergency assistance.

On the other hand, WHO and PAHO were aligned in their reports and guides to the debates proposed in the feminist literature on global health, even using terms such as the tyranny of urgent, community participation, and gender bias. In addition, we identified situations in which government officials used their material to attribute technical legitimacy to the policies adopted.

However, WHO and PAHO influence was limited, as Bolsonaro publicly attacked WHO several times on social media and public statements. Simultaneously, Health Ministers claimed that Brazil, as a sovereign state, should not be accountable to external entities. Pazuello goes so far as to mention: "PAHO employees are always there, circulating the ministry buildings", putting them in a very accessory position. Meanwhile, representatives of feminist movements acknowledge that WHO and PAHO were present in public debates, but they have difficulty pointing out their contributions to defining the Brazilian response.

4. References³

_

¹⁷ LUSTIG, N; PABON, VM; SANZ, F; YOUNGER, S. The Impact of covid-19 Lockdowns and Expanded Social Assistance on Inequality, Poverty and Mobility in Argentina, Brazil, Colombia and Mexico. **CGD Working Paper 556**. Washington, DC: Center for Global Development. 2020. Available at: https://www.cgdev.org/publication/impact-covid-19-lockdowns-and-expanded-social-assistance-inequality-poverty-and-mobility. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.

¹ REIS, A. P. DOS. et al. Desigualdades de gênero e raça na pandemia de covid-19: implicações para o controle no Brasil. **Saúde em Debate**, v. 44, n. Saúde debate, 2020 44 (spe 4), p. 324–340, 2020. Available at: https://www.scielo.br/j/sdeb/a/JDP7W6J9mk5Gt3ZjPKvhNLm/?lang=pt&format=pdf

² DAVIES, S.E.; BENNETT, B. A gendered human rights analysis of Ebola and Zika: locating gender in global health emergencies. **International Affairs**, Volume 92, Issue 5, Sept., Pages 1041–1060, https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-2346.12704. 2019.

³ ELSON, D. Gender-aware analysis and development economics. **Journal of International Development**. 5(2): 237–47. 1993.

⁴ SMITH, J. Overcoming the 'tyranny of the urgent': integrating gender into disease outbreak preparedness and response. **Gender & Development**, 27:2, 355-369, DOI:10.1080/13552074.2019.1615288. 2019. Accessed at: 10 Oct. 2022.

⁵ CRENSHAW, K. Documento para o encontro de especialistas em aspectos da discriminação racial relativos ao gênero. **Revista Estudos Feministas**, v. 10, n. 1, p. 171–188, Jan. 2002.

⁶ VENTURA, D. **Direito e Saúde Global - O caso da pandemia de gripe A (H1N1)**. São Paulo: Outras expressões; Dobra Editorial, 2013.

⁷ RUSHTON, S; WILLIAMS, O. Frames, Paradigms and Power: Global Health Policy - Making under Neoliberalism. **Global Society**. 26. 147-167. 10.1080/13600826.2012.656266. 2012.

⁸ ALMEIDA. **Racismo Estrutural**. Pólen Produções Editoriais: São Paulo. 2019.

⁹ MBEMBE. Necropolítica. **Revista Artes de Ensaios da PPGAV/EBA/UFRJ**. N° 32. [S.l.], Dec. 2016.

¹⁰ HARMAN, S. Ebola, Gender, and Conspicuously Invisible Women in Global Health Governance. **Third World Quarterly: journal of emerging areas**. 2015. Available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01436597.2015.1108827?journalCode=ctwq20. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.

¹¹ WENHAM, C. **Feminist Global Health Security**. Nova York: Oxford University Press, 2021. DOI:10.1093/oso/9780197556931.001.0001.

¹² VENTURA, D. Do Ebola ao Zika: as emergências internacionais e a securitização da saúde global. **Cadernos de Saúde Pública**. Rio de Janeiro, 32(4):e00033316, 2016.

¹³ DINIZ, D. Zika: do sertão nordestino à ameaça global. 1ª ed. Rio de Janeiro: Civilização Brasileira, 2016. 191p.

¹⁴ KILOMBA, G. **Memórias da Plantação: Episódios de Racismo Cotidiano**. Rio de Janeiro: Cobogó. 2019.

¹⁵ GONZALEZ, L. Racismo e sexismo na cultura brasileira. Ciências Sociais Hoje, Brasília, n. 2, p. 223-244.
1984.

¹⁶ COLLINS, P. H. **Mammies, matriarcas e outras imagens de controle. In: COLLINS, Patricia H.** Pensamento feminista negro: conhecimento, consciência e a política do empoderamento. São Paulo: Boitempo. 2019.

³ According to ABNT norms (Brazilian Association of Norms Techniques - ABNT NBR 6023).

¹⁸ ETIENNE CF; FITZGERALD J; ALMEIDA G, et al. covid-19: transformative actions for more equitable, resilient, sustainable societies and health systems in the Americas. **BMJ Global Health** 2020;5: e003509. doi:10.1136/mjgh-2020-003509. 2020. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.

- ¹⁹ OXFAM. **O Vírus da Desigualdade.** 2020. Available at: <a href="https://www.oxfam.org.br/justica-social-e-economica/forum-economico-de-davos/o-virus-da-desigualdade/#:~:text=Os%20mais%20pobres%20levar%C3%A3o%20mais,todos%20os%20pa%C3%ADses%20do%20mundo.&text=As%20taxas%20de%20contamina%C3%A7%C3%A3o%20e,popula%C3%A7%C3%B5es%20mais%20pobres%20dos%20pa%C3%ADses. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ²⁰ PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION (PAHO). **Gendered Health Analysis: covid-19 in the Americas**. [*S.l.*], 22 Dec. 2021. Available at: https://iris.paho.org/handle/10665.2/55432. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ²¹ SILVA, A. H. S.; FOSSÁ, M. I. T. **Análise de conteúdo: exemplo de aplicação da técnica para análise de dados qualitativos**. IV Encontro de Ensino e Pesquisa em Administração e Contabilidade. Brasília, D.F., 3-5 Nov. 2013. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ²² MORGAN R, BAKER P, GRIFFITH DM, KLEIN SL, LOGIE CH, MWIINE AA, SCHEIM AI, SHAPIRO JR, SMITH J, WENHAM C AND WHITE A. Beyond a Zero-Sum Game: How Does the Impact of COVID-19 Vary by Gender? **Front. Sociol.** 6:650729. doi: 10.3389/fsoc.2021.650729. [*S.l.*], 15 June 2021. Available at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fsoc.2021.650729/full?field=&journalName=Frontiers in Sociology&id=650729. Acessed at: 20 May 2023.
- ²³ JULIA SMITH, SARA E. DAVIES, HUIYUN FENG, CONNIE C. R. GAN, KAREN A. GRÉPIN, SOPHIE HARMAN, ASHA HERTEN-CRABB, ROSEMARY MORGAN, NIMISHA VANDAN & CLARE WENHAM. More than a public health crisis: A feminist political economic analysis of COVID-19, **Global Public Health**, 16:8-9, 1364-1380, DOI: 10.1080/17441692.2021.1896765. [*S.l.*], 11 Mar. 2021. Available at: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17441692.2021.1896765. Accessed at: 20 May 2023. ²⁴ ASHA HERTEN-CRABB, CLARE WENHAM. "I Was Facilitating Everybody Else's Life. And Mine Had Just Ground to a Halt": The COVID-19 Pandemic and its Impact on Women in the United Kingdom. **Social**
- Just Ground to a Halt": The COVID-19 Pandemic and its Impact on Women in the United Kingdom. **Social Politics: International Studies in Gender, State & Society**, Volume 29, Issue 4, Winter 2022, Pages 1213–1235, https://doi.org/10.1093/sp/jxac006. [S.l.], 12 May 2022. Available at: https://academic.oup.com/sp/article/29/4/1213/6585015. Accessed at: 20 May 2023.
- ²⁵ BRASIL PARADO: saiba o que está fechado em cada unidade da Federação. **Poder 360**. [*S.l.*], 30 Mar. 2020. Available at: https://www.poder360.com.br/coronavirus/brasil-parado-saiba-o-que-esta-fechado-em-cada-unidade-da-federacao/. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ²⁶ VEJA AS MEDIDAS que cada estado está adotando para combater a covid-19. **Agência Brasil**. Brasília, D.F., 28 Mar. 2020. Available at: https://agenciabrasil.ebc.com.br/saude/noticia/2020-03/veja-medidas-que-cada-estado-esta-adotando-para-combater-covid-19. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ²⁷ VIEIRA, A. Decisão do STF sobre isolamento de estados e municípios repercute no Senado. **Senado Notícias**. Brasília, D.F., 16 Apr. 2020. Available at: <a href="https://www12.senado.leg.br/noticias/materias/2020/04/16/decisao-do-stf-sobre-isolamento-de-estados-e-municipios-repercute-no-senado. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ²⁸ BARBARA, V. The Unveiling of Bolsonaro's Supervillain Plot Is Weirdly Gripping. **The New York Times**. São Paulo Brazil, 27 May 2021. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/27/opinion/brazil-covid-inquiry-bolsonaro.html. Accessed on: 20 April 2023.
- ²⁹ SEGUNDO PAZUELLO, o Brasil não é obrigado a seguir a OMS: "Somos soberanos". **Cultura UOL**. [*S.l.*], 19 May 2020. Available at: https://cultura.uol.com.br/noticias/22962 segundo-pazuello-o-brasil-nao-e-obrigado-a-seguir-a-oms-somos-soberanos.html. Accessed at: 20 abril 2023.
- ³⁰ WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO). **A guide to WHO's guidance on covid-19**. [*S.l.*], 17 July 2020. Available at: https://www.who.int/news-room/feature-stories/detail/a-guide-to-who-s-guidance#:~:text=While%20some%20guidelines%20are%20universal,for%20and%20with%20their%20people. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ³¹ WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO). **Gender and covid-19: Advocacy brief**. [*S.l.*], 14 May 2020. Available at: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-Advocacy_brief-Gender-2020.1. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ³² KALIL, I (2020). **Políticas antiderechos en Brasil: neoliberalismo y neoconservadurismo en el gobierno de Bolsonaro**. In: SANTANA, A. T (ed.). Derechos en riesgo en América Latina: 11 estudios sobre grupos neoconservadores. [*S.l.*]: Ediciones Desde Abajo, 2020, p. 35-53. Available at: https://sxpolitics.org/es/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2020/12/DerechosenRiesgoenAmericaLatina.pdf. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.

³³ SELIS, L. M. R.; PRADO, D. F. M. **Política externa do governo Bolsonaro e a aliança transnacional antigênero.** In: Friedrich Ebert Stiftung (FES) Brasil. Análise. Ordem global e regional. São Paulo: Friedrich Ebert Stiftung (FES), 2021.

- ³⁴ PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION (PAHO). **Promoting health equity, gender and ethnic equality, and human rights in covid-19 responses: Key considerations**. [*S.l.*], 30 Apr. 2020. Available at: https://iris.paho.org/handle/10665.2/52058. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ³⁵ WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO). **Preventing and managing covid-19 across long-term care services: Policy brief**, 24 July 2020. [*S.l.*], 24 July 2020. Available at: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-Policy Brief-Long-term Care-2020.1. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ³⁶ ORGANIZACIÓN PANAMERICANA DE LA SALUD (OPS). **Recomendaciones para adaptar y fortalecer la capacidad resolutiva del primer nivel de atención durante la pandemia de covid-19**. [S.l.], 24 sep. 2020. Disponible: https://iris.paho.org/handle/10665.2/52729. Accessed at: 5 Apr. 2023.
- ³⁷ PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION (PAHO). **Key Considerations for Integrating Gender Equality into Health Emergency and Disaster Response: covid-19**, 4 June 2020. [*S.l.*], 04 June 2020. Available at: https://iris.paho.org/handle/10665.2/53078. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ³⁸ PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION (PAHO). **Guidance for implementing non pharmacological public health measures in populations in situations of vulnerability in the context of covid-19.** [*S.l.*], 30 Nov. 2020. Available at: https://iris.paho.org/handle/10665.2/53078. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ³⁹ BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. Secretaria de Atenção Primária à Saúde. **PLANO NACIONAL DE CONTINGÊNCIA PARA O CUIDADO ÀS PESSOAS IDOSAS INSTITUCIONALIZADAS EM SITUAÇÃO DE EXTREMA VULNERABILIDADE SOCIAL.** Brasília, D.F., 27 Apr. 2020. Available at: http://conselhos.social.mg.gov.br/cei/images/publicacoes/plano_nacional.pdf. Accessed at: 28 Apr. 2023.
- ⁴⁰ BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. Secretaria de Atenção Primária à Saúde. NOTA TÉCNICA Nº 8/2020-COSAPI/CGCIVI/DAPES/SAPS/MS. Brasília, D.F., 17 Mar. 2020. Available at: https://www.ribeiraopreto.sp.gov.br/files/ssaude/pdf/covid-nota8-20-federal.pdf. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁴¹ ORGANIZAÇÃO PAN-AMERICANA DA SAÚDE (OPAS). **Ministério da Saúde e OPAS iniciam campanha para promover a saúde mental no contexto da covid-19**. Brasília, D.F., 21 Apr. 2020. Available at: https://www.paho.org/pt/noticias/21-4-2020-ministerio-da-saude-e-opas-iniciam-campanha-para-promover-saude-mental-no. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ⁴² BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. **Coronavírus: vamos nos proteger!** [*S.l.*], 16 Apr. 2020. Available at: https://www.facebook.com/minsaude/videos/todos-n%C3%B3s-devemos-nos-proteger-do-coronav%C3%ADrus-neste-momento-de-pandemia-a-partic/669231406983910/. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁴³ BRASIL. Ministério das Mulheres, Família e Direitos Humanos. **Pessoas com deficiência e com doenças raras e a covid-19.** [*S.l.*], 2020. Available at: https://sway.office.com/tDuFxzFRhn1s8GGi?ref=Link. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ⁴⁴ BRASIL. Ministério da Cidadania. Secretaria Nacional de Assistência Social. **PORTARIA Nº 100, DE 14 DE JULHO DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 14 July 2020. Available at: https://www.in.gov.br/en/web/dou/-/portaria-n-100-de-14-de-julho-de-2020-267031342. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁴⁵ GUIA TRAZ ORIENTAÇÕES para retorno seguro às aulas presenciais. **Portal Gov.Br**. 18 Sept. 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.br/pt-br/noticias/saude-e-vigilancia-sanitaria/2020/09/guia-traz-orientacoes-para-retorno-seguro-as-aulas-presenciais. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁴⁶ FNDE LANÇA RECOMENDAÇÕES para a execução do PNAE no retorno presencial às aulas. **SERVI Soluções Inteligentes em Gestão Pública**. [*S.l.*], 2020. Available at: https://www.servisolucoes.com.br/blog/fnde-lanca-recomendacoes-para-a-execucao-do-pnae-no-retorno-presencial-as-aulas/. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁴⁷ DA MATA FAF & OLIVEIRA D. **covid-19 and Long-Term Care in Brazil: Impact, Measures and Lessons Learned**. Available at LTCcovid.org, International Long-Term Care Policy Network, CPEC-LSE, 6 May 2020.
- ⁴⁸ BRASIL. Presidência da República. **MEDIDA PROVISÓRIA Nº 936, DE 1º DE ABRIL DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 1 Apr. 2020. Available at: http://www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil 03/ ato2019-2022/2020/mpv/mpv936.htm. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.

- ⁴⁹ MARCHESAN, R. Redução de salário e jornada acaba hoje; como ficam os trabalhadores? **UOL Notícias**. São Paulo SP, 31 Dec. 2020. Available at: https://economia.uol.com.br/empregos-e-carreiras/noticias/redacao/2020/12/31/fim-do-programa-de-reducao-de-jornadas-e-salarios.htm. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁵⁰ BRASIL. Presidência da República. **LEI Nº 13.982, DE 2 DE ABRIL DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 2 Apr. 2020. Available at: https://www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil_03/_ato2019-2022/2020/lei/l13982.htm. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁵¹ BRASIL. Serviços e Informações do Brasil. Auxílio Emergencial é prorrogado até dezembro. **Portal de notícias do governo brasileiro**. [*S.l.*], 1 Sept. 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.br/pt-br/noticias/assistencia-social/2020/09/auxilio-emergencial-e-prorrogado-ate-dezembro. Accessed at: 25 abr; 2023.
- ⁵² ROUBICEK, M. Os efeitos do auxílio emergencial no PIB, segundo este estudo. **Nexo Jornal**. [*S.l.*], 6 Feb. 2021. Available at: https://www.nexojornal.com.br/expresso/2021/02/06/Os-efeitos-do-aux%C3%ADlio-emergencial-no-PIB-segundo-este-estudo. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁵³ BRASIL. Presidência da República. **LEI Nº 14.029, DE 28 DE JULHO DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 28 July 2020. Available at: https://legis.senado.leg.br/norma/32512432/publicacao/32513359. Accessed at: 22 Apr. 2023.
- ⁵⁴ BRASIL. Presidência da República. **MEDIDA PROVISÓRIA Nº 950, DE 8 DE ABRIL DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 8 Apr. 2020. Available at: www.in.gov.br/en/web/dou/-/medida-provisoria-n-950-de-8-de-abril-de-2020-251768271. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁵⁵ TRISOTTO, F. Ao contrário do que disse Bolsonaro no JN, esquerda propôs Auxílio Brasil de R\$ 600 permanente, mas governo votou contra. **O Globo**. Brasília, D.F., 23 Aug. 2022. Available at: https://oglobo.globo.com/politica/eleicoes-2022/noticia/2022/08/esquerda-propos-auxilio-brasil-de-r-600-permanente-mas-governo-orientou-base-a-votar-contra-no-congresso.ghtml. Accessed at: 22 Apr. 2023.
- ⁵⁶ CHADE, J. Ministério de Damares desembolsou 5,4 % do orçamento de proteção a mulheres. **UOL notícias**. [S.I], 14 Nov. 2020. Available at: https://noticias.uol.com.br/colunas/jamil-chade/2020/11/14/damares-desembolsou-12-do-orcamento-previsto-para-protecao-a-mulheres.htm. Accessed at: 24 Apr. 2023.
- ⁵⁷ CONSELHO NACIONAL DE SAÚDE. **MANIFESTO REPASSA JÁ! Contra covid-19, controle social na Saúde reivindica repasse de financiamento integral do SUS em todo país**. CNS. [*S.l.*], 21 May 2020. Available at: https://conselho.saude.gov.br/images/manifesto/MANIFESTO CNS CES REPASSA JA.pdf. Accessed at: 27 Oct. 2022.
- ⁵⁸ FARES, L. S.; OLIVEIRA, L. M.; CARDOSO, L.; NASSIF-PIRES, L. **As políticas econômicas implementadas no Brasil durante a pandemia sob a perspectiva de gênero (Nota de Política Econômica nº 006)**. MADE/USP. São Paulo SP, 14 Jan. 2021. Available at: https://madeusp.com.br/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/NPE006_site.pdf. Accessed at: 21 Apr. 2023.
- ⁵⁹ SEBRAE. O impacto da pandemia de coronavírus nos pequenos negócios. 2020. Apud FARES, L. S.; OLIVEIRA, L. M.; CARDOSO, L.; NASSIF-PIRES, L. **As políticas econômicas implementadas no Brasil durante a pandemia sob a perspectiva de gênero (Nota de Política Econômica nº 006)**. MADE/USP. São Paulo SP, 14 Jan. 2021. Available at: https://madeusp.com.br/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/NPE006_site.pdf. Accessed at: 21 Apr. 2023.
- 60 PESQUISA DO SEBRAE mostra que a pandemia atingiu mais fortemente os empreendedores negros. **ASN Nacional.** [S.l.], 6 Feb. 2023. Available at: <a href="https://agenciasebrae.com.br/dados/pesquisa-do-sebrae-mostra-que-a-pandemia-atingiu-mais-fortemente-os-empreendedores-negros/#:~:text=Estudo%20do%20Sebrae%20mostra%20que,ao%20primeiro%20trimestre%20daquele%20ano. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁶¹ ORGANIZAÇÃO PAN-AMERICANA DA SAÚDE (OPAS). Como se comunicar sobre a segurança das vacinas: Diretrizes para orientar os trabalhadores da saúde quanto à comunicação com pais, mães, cuidadores e pacientes. [S.l.], 08 Jan. 2020. Available at: https://iris.paho.org/handle/10665.2/53181#:~:text=Citation,%2DNC%2DSA%203.0%20IGO. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ⁶² ORGANIZAÇÃO PAN-AMERICANA DA SAÚDE (OPAS). **Considerações sobre povos indígenas, afrodescendentes e outros grupos étnicos durante a pandemia de covid-19, 4 de junho de 2020.** [S.l.], 04 junho 2020. Available at: https://iris.paho.org/handle/10665.2/52280. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.

- ⁶³ PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION (PAHO). **Regional Status Report 2020: Preventing and Responding to Violence against Children in the Americas**. Washington D.C., 23 Nov. 2020. Available at: https://iris.paho.org/handle/10665.2/53038. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ⁶⁴ CONSELHO NACIONAL DE SECRETARIAS MUNICIPAIS DE SAÚDE (CONASEMS). **Baixe o** material de campanha de prevenção ao Coronavírus disponibilizado pelo Ministério da Saúde. [S.l.], 13 Mar. 2020. Available at:
- https://web.archive.org/web/20210309020117/https://www.conasems.org.br/coronavirus-baixe-o-material-decampanha-disponibilizado-pelo-ministerio-da-saude/. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁶⁵ BRASIL. Serviços e Informações do Brasil. **Coronavírus SUS.** [*S.l.*], 02 Mar. 2023. Available at: https://www.gov.br/pt-br/apps/coronavirus-sus. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁶⁶ VENTURA, D. F. L.; AITH, F. M. A.; PEREIRA, C. R.; MOURA, R. F. **Desigualdade no Acesso a Vacinas Contra a covid-19 no Brasil**. Oxfam Brasil, São Paulo, 2022. Available at: https://www.oxfam.org.br/justica-social-e-economica/desigualdade-no-acesso-a-vacinas/. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁶⁷ BENITES, A; JUCÁ. Carlos Lula, presidente do CONASS: "Nosso trabalho na vacinação é desconstruir o imaginário social de que o que vem da China é ruim". **El país Brasil**. Brasília e São Paulo, 10 Jan. 2021. Available at: https://brasil.elpais.com/brasil/2021-01-10/nosso-trabalho-na-vacinacao-e-desconstruir-o-imaginario-de-que-o-que-vem-da-china-e-ruim.html. Accessed at: 27 Oct. 2022.
- ⁶⁸ ALMEIDA, Pauline. Mortes de gestantes crescem mais de 40% em 2021, apontam dados da Saúde. **CNN Brasil**. Rio de Janeiro, 28 Apr. 2022. Available at: https://www.cnnbrasil.com.br/saude/mortes-de-gestantes-crescem-mais-de-40-em-2021-apontam-dados-da-saude/. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- 69 MORI, L. Vacina contra covid para grávidas: os dados que mostram importância da imunização. **BBC News Brasil**. São Paulo, 15 Jan. 2022. Available at: <a href="https://www.bbc.com/portuguese/geral-59989626#:~:text=J%C3%A1%20o%20risco%20de%20desenvolver,vacinas%20indicadas%20para%20as%20gr%C3%A1vidas. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁷⁰ WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO). **State of the world's nursing 2020: investing in education, jobs and leadership**. [*S.l.*], 06 Apr. 2020. Available at: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240003279. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ⁷¹ BRASIL. Ministério da Cidadania. **PORTARIA Nº 366, DE 22 DE ABRIL DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 22 Apr. 2020. Available at: blog.mds.gov.br/redesuas/portaria-no-366-de-22-de-abril-de-2020/. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁷² BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. Secretaria de Atenção Primária à Saúde. **Orientações gerais sobre a atuação do ACS frente à pandemia de covid-19 e os registros a serem realizados no e-SUS APS**. Brasília, D.F., Apr. 2020. Available at: http://189.28.128.100/dab/docs/portaldab/documentos/esus/Orientacoes_ACS_covid_19.pdf. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁷³ BRASIL. Presidência da República. **LEI Nº 14.023, DE 8 DE JULHO DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 8 July 2020. Available at: https://www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil_03/_ato2019-2022/2020/lei/L14023.htm#art1. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁷⁴ GUIMARÃES, J. CPI da covid: Governo Bolsonaro censurou dados sobre Mayr risco da pandemia para negros e indígenas. **Alma Preta**. [*S.l.*], 24 June 2021. Available at: https://almapreta.com.br/sessao/politica/governo-impediu-a-divulgacao-de-dados-sobre-o-risco-da-covid-para-negros-e-indigenas. Accessed at: 01 May 2023.
- ⁷⁵ SILVA, H. P. A vacina como vetor de aumento das iniquidades étnico-raciais. **Nexo Jornal**. [*S.l.*], 15 Dec. 2020. Available at: https://pp.nexojornal.com.br/ponto-de-vista/2020/A-vacina-como-vetor-de-aumento-das-iniquidades-%C3%A9tnico-raciais. Accessed at: 27 Oct. 2022.
- ⁷⁶ ROSÁRIO, F.; SIMÕES, N. Como o racismo estrutural dificulta o acesso dos quilombolas à saúde? **Alma Preta**. [*S.l.*], 30 Dec. 2021. Available at: https://almapreta.com/sessao/cotidiano/como-o-racismo-estrutural-dificulta-o-acesso-dos-quilombolas-a-saude. Accessed at: 27 Oct. 2022.
- ⁷⁷ AMARO, A. G.; CANDIDO, T. S.; ASSUNÇÃO, V. K. Medidas estatais e o protagonismo de comunidades quilombolas brasileiras no enfrentamento à pandemia de covid-19. In: **Seminário Internacional em Direitos Humanos e Sociedade**, 2021. Anais [...]. [*S.l.*], 22 July 2022. Available at: https://periodicos.unesc.net/ojs/index.php/AnaisDirH/article/view/7543/6390. Accessed at: 27 Oct. 2022.

- ⁷⁸ BRASIL. Ministério da Mulher, da Família e dos Direitos Humanos. **Plano de Enfrentamento da Pandemia covid-19 para Povos e Comunidades Tradicionais**. Site Governo Brasileiro. [*S.l.*], 06 Apr. 2021. Available at: https://www.gov.br/mdh/pt-br/navegue-por-temas/igualdade-etnico-racial/acoes-e-programas/plano-de-enfrentamento-da-pandemia-covid-19-para-povos-e-comunidades-tradicionais. Accessed at: 27 Oct. 2023.
- ⁷⁹ BRASIL. Presidência da República. **LEI Nº 14.022, DE 7 DE JULHO DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 7 July 2020. Available at: https://www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil_03/_ato2019-2022/2020/lei/L14022.htm#art2. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁸⁰ FANTÁSTICO. Exclusivo: número de feminicídios cresce durante pandemia do coronavírus no Brasil. **Portal G1 Globo**. 31 May 2020. Available at: https://g1.globo.com/fantastico/noticia/2020/05/31/exclusivo-numero-de-feminicidios-cresce-durante-pandemia-do-coronavirus-no-brasil.ghtml. Accessed at: 05 abril 2023.
- ⁸¹ WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO). **covid-19: operational guidance for maintaining essential health services during an outbreak: interim guidance, 25 March 2020.** [*S.l.*], 25 March 2020. Available at: https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/331561. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ⁸² WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO). **Clinical management of severe acute respiratory infection** (SARI) when covid-19 disease is suspected: interim guidance, 13 March 2020. 13 March 2020. Available at: https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/331446. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ⁸³ UNA-SUS. **OMS perguntas e respostas sobre covid-19, gravidez, parto e amamentação**. UNA-SUS. 2020 [citado 22 de May de 2020]. Available at: https://www.unasus.gov.br/noticia/oms-perguntas-e-respostas-sobre-covid-19-gravidez-parto-e-amamentacao. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁸⁴ WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO). **WHO recommendations on postnatal care of the mother and newborn**. 2013. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK190086/. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁸⁵ WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO). **WHO recommendations on antenatal care for a positive pregnancy experience**. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016. 152 p.
- ⁸⁶ PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION (PAHO). **Breastfeeding and covid-19, 20 May 2020**. [S.l.], 20 May 2020. Available at: https://iris.paho.org/handle/10665.2/52298. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ⁸⁷ PAN AMERICAN HEALTH ORGANIZATION (PAHO). **Epidemiological Update: Coronavirus disease (covid-19) 11 December 2020**. [S.l.], 11 Dec. 2020. Available at: https://www.paho.org/en/documents/epidemiological-update-coronavirus-disease-covid-19-11-december-2020. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- 88 OPAS. Anahp e OPAS firmam acordo para reduzir mortalidade materna por hemorragia em hospitais privados do Brasil. Brasília, 16 out 2020. Available at: https://www.paho.org/pt/noticias/16-10-2020-anahp-e-opas-firmam-acordo-para-reduzir-mortalidade-materna-por-hemorragia-em
- ⁸⁹ BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. **PORTARIA Nº 467, DE 20 DE MARÇO DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 20 Mar. 2020. Available at: https://www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil_03/portaria/prt/portaria%20n%C2%BA%20467-20-ms.htm. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁹⁰ BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. Secretaria de Atenção Primária à Saúde. NOTA TÉCNICA Nº 12/2020-COSMU/CGCIVI/DAPES/SAPS/MS. 18 Apr. 2020. Available at: https://portaldeboaspraticas.iff.fiocruz.br/biblioteca/nota-tecnica-no-12-2020-cosmu-cgcivi-dapes-saps-ms/. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁹¹ BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. Secretaria de Atenção Primária à Saúde. NOTA TÉCNICA Nº 9/2020-COSMU/CGCIVI/DAPES/SAPS/MS. 10 Apr. 2020. Available at: https://portaldeboaspraticas.iff.fiocruz.br/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/SEI_MS-0014382931-Nota-Tecnica_9.4.2020_parto.pdf. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ⁹² BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. NOTA TÉCNICA Nº 16/2020-COSMU/CGCIVI/DAPES/SAPS/MS. Brasília, D.F., 01 June 2020. Available at: https://sxpolitics.org/ptbr/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2020/06/1591269873_ministerioaborto.pdf. Acesso em 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁹³ PAZUELLO EXONERA COORDENADORES de área dedicada à saúde sexual de mulheres e homens. G1 Portal de Notícias da Globo. Brasília, D.F., 5 June 2020. Available at: https://g1.globo.com/politica/noticia/2020/06/05/pazuello-exonera-coordenadores-de-area-dedicada-a-saude-sexual-de-mulheres-e-homens.ghtml. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.

⁹⁴ REDE CoVida. **Saúde e Direitos reprodutivos no cenário da covid-19.** Universidade Federal da Bahia, Fiocruz, CIDACS – Centro de Integração de Dados e Conhecimentos para Saúde. [*S.l.*], June 2020. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.

- ⁹⁵ BRASIL. Presidência da República. **LEI Nº 14.028, DE 27 DE JULHO DE 2020.** Brasília, D.F., 27 July 2020. Available at: https://www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil 03/ ato2019-2022/2020/lei/L14028.htm#art1. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2020.
- ⁹⁶ CONSELHO NACIONAL DE SAÚDE (CNS). **NOTA: CNS repudia retirada de documento técnico sobre saúde sexual e reprodutiva das mulheres durante pandemia, do site do Ministério da Saúde.** [S.l.], 15 June 2020. Available at: http://conselho.saude.gov.br/ultimas-noticias-cns/1223-nota-cns-repudia-retirada-de-documento-tecnico-sobre-saude-sexual-e-reprodutiva-das-mulheres-durante-pandemia-do-site-do-ministerio-da-saude Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁹⁷ CONSELHO NACIONAL DOS DIREITOS HUMANOS (CNDH). **RECOMENDAÇÃO Nº 08, DE 16 DE JUNHO DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F., 16 June 2020. Available at: https://www.gov.br/mdh/pt-br/acesso-a-informacao/participacao-social/conselho-nacional-de-direitos-humanos-cndh/Recomendaon08de16dejunhode2020.pdf. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ⁹⁸ CHADE, J. País faz diplomacia paralela com extrema-direita, Opus Dei e negacionistas. **Uol notícias.** [*S.l.*], 29 Sept. 2021. Available at: https://noticias.uol.com.br/colunas/jamil-chade/2021/09/29/diplomacia-paralela-do-brasil-mira-extrema-direita-opus-e-negacionistas.htm. Accessed at: 15 Oct. 2022.
- ⁹⁹ VENTURA, D.; AITH, F.; REIS R.; FERREIRA, A.; ROSA, A.; FARIAS, A.; VALENTIM, G.; HERZOG, L. (2021). LexAtlas C19 Brazil The Timeline of the Federal Government's Strategy to spread covid-19. Zenodo. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.5167005. Accessed at: 28 May 2023.
- ¹⁰⁰ SILVA V.R; FERREIRA L. Só 55% dos hospitais que ofereciam serviço de aborto legal no Brasil seguem atendendo na pandemia. **AzMina**. [*S.l.*], 2 June 2020. Available at: https://azmina.com.br/reportagens/so-55-dos-hospitais-que-faziam-aborto-legal-seguem-atendendo-na-pandemia/. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- REIS, A. P. DOS. et al. Desigualdades de gênero e raça na pandemia de Covid-19: implicações para o controle no Brasil. Saúde em Debate, v. 44, n. spe4, p. 324–340, 2020. Available at: https://www.scielo.br/j/sdeb/a/JDP7W6J9mk5Gt3ZjPKvhNLm/?lang=pt#. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
 ANTUNES, A. 'Não é só um retrocesso, é um projeto de desmonte' entrevista com Daphne Rattner.
 Fiocruz Escola Politécnica de Saúde Joaquim Venâncio. Rio de Janeiro, 17 May 2022. Available at: https://www.epsjv.fiocruz.br/noticias/entrevista/nao-e-so-um-retrocesso-e-um-projeto-de-desmonte. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ¹⁰³ BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. Gabinete do Ministro. **PORTARIA GM/MS Nº 715, DE 4 DE ABRIL DE 2022**. Brasília, D.F., 4 Apr. 2022. Available at: https://www.in.gov.br/web/dou/-/portaria-gm/ms-n-715-de-4-de-abril-de-2022-391070559. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ¹⁰⁴ BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. **PORTARIA Nº 3.186/GM/MS, DE 26 DE NOVEMBRO DE 2020**. Brasília, D.F.; 26 Nov. 2020. Available at: https://www.conass.org.br/conass-informa-n-437-2020-publicada-a-portaria-gm-n-3-186-que-institui-em-carater-excepcional-e-temporario-incentivo-financeiro-federal-a-estados-distrito-federal-e-municipios-destinad/">https://www.conass.org.br/conass-informa-n-437-2020-publicada-a-portaria-gm-n-3-186-que-institui-em-carater-excepcional-e-temporario-incentivo-financeiro-federal-a-estados-distrito-federal-e-municipios-destinad/. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2020.
- ¹⁰⁵ BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. **NOTA INFORMATIVA Nº 17/2020- SE/GAB/SE/MS**: Orientações do Ministério da Saúde para manuseio medicamentoso precoce de pacientes com diagnóstico da covid-19. 5 Mar. 2021. Available at: https://www.gov.br/saude/pt-br/centrais-de-conteudo/publicacoes/estudos-e-notas-informativas/2020/old-file-removed-covid-05mar2021-11h37.pdf/view.. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.
- ¹⁰⁶ WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO). **Guidance on developing a national deployment and vaccination plan for covid-19 vaccines**. [S.l.], 16 Nov. 2020. Available at: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-Vaccine_deployment-2020.1. Accessed at: 05 Apr. 2023.
- ¹⁰⁷ OPAS. **Por um futuro sem câncer de colo do útero: o primeiro compromisso global para eliminar um câncer.** Genebra, 17 Nov. 2020. Available at: https://www.paho.org/pt/noticias/17-11-2020-por-um-futuro-sem-cancer-colo-do-utero-primeiro-compromisso-global-para. Accessed at: 25 Apr. 2023.
- ¹⁰⁸ BRASIL. Ministério da Saúde. **NOTA TÉCNICA Nº 10/2020-COSMU/CGCIVI/DAPES/SAPS/MS**. Brasília, D.F., 10 Apr. 2020. Available at: https://central.to.gov.br/download/103005. Accessed at: 20 Apr. 2023.